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Regional Aging Advisory Committee










Minutes
Monday, January 10, 2022
10:00 a.m.

Zoom Link and Registration: January 10,2022 RAAC Meeting - Zoom
Call-in number: 1-312-626-6799, Meeting ID: 81990539616

RAAC Members in Attendance:
Walter LaRoque, Chairman (Lenoir County)
Woody Brinson (Duplin County)
Sandra Crane (Onslow County)
Martha Bryan (Wayne County)

RAAC Members in Attendance by zoom:
Victor Heinrich (Carteret County)
Darrell Grubbs (Duplin County)
Donna Grubbs (Duplin County)
Elliot Ashburn (Greene County)
Jean Garner (Greene County)
Faye Taylor (Greene County)
Ann Holton (Pamlico County)
Pat Prescott (Pamlico County)



ECCAAA Staff in Attendance:
Heather O’Connor, AAA Director
January Brown, Deputy Aging Director
Kim Baker, Lead Aging Programs Consultant
Ginger Sims, Aging Programs Consultant
Angela Pridgen, Lead Regional Ombudsman
Colby Smith, Regional Ombudsman


1. Call to Order and Welcome– Walter LaRoque, Chairman
Chairman LaRoque called the meeting to order at 10:00 a.m. Quorum was not met for the entire meeting. Nothing was voted on during the meeting.
2. Adopt Agenda - Walter LaRoque, Chairman
3. Approval of Minutes – October 4, 2021, minutes (see attached). There were a few changes to RAAC members names in the minutes. Director O’Connor stated that the changes would be made. - Walter LaRoque, Chairman
.




4. Director’s Report – Heather O’Connor, AAA Director
a. ARPA Funding Update – AAA Director O'Connor gave an update on the American Rescue Act/ARPA Funding. Director O’Connor stated that the state required for the AAA to come up with a plan, like our Four-Year plan. The ARPA plan had to spell out what we planned on doing with the funds. The AAA submitted the plan but have not received the plan back yet from DAAS. However, Director O’Connor received an email late last night from the nutrition side. The state is approving the nutrition piece so that the AAA can go ahead and work up the contracts or anything that needs to be done so that we do not lose the flexibility in case the declaration ends. The emergency declaration is supposed to end at the end of this month if they do not extend it. The state (DAAS) approved the nutrition piece, but the rest of it has not been approved. Director O’Connor stated that until everything is approved, we really cannot move forward with the funding except the nutrition piece. For nutrition, we are trying to do something a little different. We are looking at doing meal reimbursement for groceries. This is a way we could offer something other than food at the nutrition sites or home delivered meals because so many of our providers are already overwhelmed with the amount of work they are doing. With us offering a grocery reimbursement or something like that, it is a way the AAA can take that burden on and reach the areas in the county. For right now, that is the plan. We must look and figure out how the AAA is going to do contracts because normally it is a complete contract based on funding. So now the way they are doing it, we will need to have two separate contracts created. Director O’Connor stated she would be reviewing all of this and getting with the AAA finance to see what the best way is to do the contracts or if the AAA should hold off and still do one contract. That is the latest update with ARPA. Mr. Victor Heinrich posed a question about the grocery reimbursement. He asked if this was like our tradition model where we would hire a contractor who would take care of this? He also asked if we were allowed to empower the actual people to call up a store to have their groceries delivered and have them reimbursed? Director O’Connor explained that we would not been contracting with anyone. We will be doing this program in-house through a voucher system. The clients will submit their receipts. They will be reimbursed up to a certain dollar amount for groceries only. We would reimburse them for what they purchase so if they have any special diet needs, they will be able to pick their own food. Mr. Heinrich asked how long the ARPA funding is for. Director O’Connor advised that the funds were good until September 2024. She stated that the AAA is looking into hiring a team in-house that would be taking care of the reimbursement piece so that it does not take anyone away from their current duties and nothing falls in the cracks. She advised that the AAA is looking for part time help that would be employed if the funding is available. This would help us meet the volume and have a faster turnover time for the reimbursement payments. We are looking for someone up to 40 hours a week at roughly $15.00 per hour. The ARPA funding includes a piece for admin which would fund the position. It is classified as part-time because it is a temporary position only. The position may only be needed for 20 hours a week, which would depend on the volume.
b. Monitoring Update – Director O’Connor stated that the AAA has started our FY 21-22 monitoring. They are currently in the middle of it. They have done just a few counties, so they still have all that monitoring to do. Director O’Connor stated that she and January Brown, Assistant Aging Director, have been working on monitoring and trying to get as much done as they can for the Older Americans Act funding. DAAS has not given the AAA any guidelines or Administrative Letters on how they want us to monitor any of the special funding yet. So, they are waiting to do that, but it is our big concern right now. She stated that in addition to the monitoring, the AAA is working on our Four-Year Plan because it is due to be updated again. She is also working on the AAA’s self-assessment that is due this week to the state.
c. RAAC by-law review and questions – AAA Director O’Connor discussed the proposed bi-law changes. Everyone was given a copy of the red-lined changes that were made per recommendations. She asked about any additional changes that were requested. Various board members that attended the RAAC meeting in person and via Zoom, gave their input during the discussion about changes to the bi-law and the wording of some of the bi-laws. The changes were noted. Director O’Connor advised that an updated copy of the bi-laws with the changes discussed (in blue ink) would be sent out to everyone by March 15, 2022. Due to there not being a quorum with this meeting, the bi-laws could be reviewed by the members and voted on at the next RAAC meeting in April. She also advised that the AAA would start putting all the RAAC meeting dates, agendas, and the minutes once they have been approved, on the ECC website like our regular board minutes. The minutes as well as all the dates will be set on our website, but the goal is to get the agenda out a week in advance with the attachments, so everybody has all the attachments.

5. Staff Reports – ECC AAA Staff
a. Staff Update - Director Heather O’Connor advised that the AAA has a new program consultant, Ginger Simms. She was previously with one of our providers in Craven County. She also ran the Havelock Senior Center. She started with the AAA on December 13 and will be doing IIID. Director O’Connor announced that January Brown was promoted to Aging Deputy Director. She will be doing a variety of things while still concentrating on the Family Caregiver Support Program.
b. Ombudsman – Ombudsman Colby Smith talked about the CAC (Community Advisory Committee) volunteers that are needed throughout the region. The number of CACs allowed per county is based on the number of facilities. We are short for CAC volunteers across the region except for Jones County. She read the number of actual current volunteers and the number of openings for volunteers from the information flyer that was handed out and included in the PowerPoint presentation. The CAC volunteers are currently being trained and not allowed in the facilities yet.
Ombudsman Angela Pridgen gave an update of the number of Covid cases in the facilities. She stated that they watch the state website to see any new updates on facilities with cases. Because of the new Covid variant, they have seen cases going up by 10% in some counties. A flyer with updated Covid numbers was included with the information as well. Ombudsmen are trying to handle complaints over the phone in facilities with high transmission rates. They do not visit facilities with high Covid rates. She stated that top concerns across the facilities are staffing. Facilities are facing staffing shortages due to Covid. Some of the shortages are due to clusters of staff testing positive. Some of the facilities with high positivity rates are not adding any new patients currently.
c. Family Caregiver –Deputy Aging Director, January Brown, discussed the ongoing Region Crisis Intervention Training (CIT) the AAA is participating in. Many first responder agencies are continuing to request the training for their law enforcement officers, intake workers and APS workers. The training includes Dementia Live for a hands-on approach and the caregiver crisis response, older adult crisis response, and dementia crisis response. January is the Eastern Carolina trainer for dementia and caregiver crisis. Ms. Brown advised that the ECC-AAA was awarded the Fall Alzheimer's Foundation of America award. Ms. Brown applied for the grant and just received notice that the AAA has received the funding through this award to pilot Project Lifesaver. This program will be piloted in New Bern and then possibly spread out across the region. Project Lifesaver is an ECHO radio censoring system that tracks individuals with dementia. It is a bracelet that individuals with dementia wear on their wrist. Their caregiver can call 911 if they are lost or when individuals dementia, start to walk away. They also have a Wellness officer that comes out once a month and checks on the caregivers and clients. The officers are being trained. We should be able to launch the program in New Bern soon so that we can troubleshoot everything and figure out how to build on to it. Ms. Brown stated that we continue to advertise the North Carolina Caregiver Portal. We are the regional representative to register people for it. The portal gives access to tons of videos and information for caregivers to help deal with many issues such as how to bathe someone, and caregiver burnout. 
d. Family Caregiver/IIID/Outreach: Deputy Aging Director, January Brown noted that AAA is going strong with the FCSP program. We are providing Respite Vouchers to some counties. We are trying to expand services through the HCCBG and IIID funding. The next three months are awareness months. January and February are Health Awareness months and March is Nutrition Awareness month. We are working on developing ideas to help our providers to plan and host special events for Nutrition Awareness month.

6. County Comments – RAAC Members
a. Carteret – Due to the long length of this meeting, Mr. Heinrich had to leave the meeting and was unavailable for comment.
b. Craven – no report
c. Duplin – Darryl and Donna Grubbs signed off Zoom due to the length of the meeting. Woody Brinson gave the update. Mr. Brinson stated in October through December, the Aging staff participated in the Duplin Greene Wayne Walk to Defeat Dementia Event in Goldsboro. Duplin County raised $993.75 for the event. $333.75 was in private donations and they sold $600.00 in raffle tickets. They helped two elderly ladies celebrate their 101st birthdays, Edna Wadell and Melissa Hicks. Arthritis Exercise classes are continuing in the Senior Center, Kenansville, and Beulaville congregate nutrition sites. The Alzheimer Support Group is meeting monthly in person. SHIIP enrollment is coordinated very smoothly. There were able to do by appointment at the Senior Center.  In December, the Annual Senior Christmas Event was held at the Duplin County Event Center. They served hot meals and activities on a limited basis. They had 314 seniors participate, 200 in attendance, and 114 meals sent out. The nutrition sites are running about half of what they were before Covid. We’re now feeding about 65 seniors a day in our five locations. We also serve 72 seniors by sending meals. That is about 60 less than a year ago. We do not send hot meals home. We do five day frozen meals.
 
d. Greene – Elliot Ashburn – He has a list of comments from their Senior Center Director. Medicare Part D open enrollment with the three onsite Ship counselors that are served over 200 needing assistance during open enrollment. Updates on evidence-based health promotion classes. Bingo size. We had 11 participants complete 16 of the 20 classes in November with 28 enrolled. Arthritis exercise we had 16 participants complete 12 of the 18 classes that ended in December. We had 30 enrolled in that. Tai Chi for arthritis fall prevention is 5 enrolled 5 completed. 16 of 20 classes in December. Upcoming and events include arthritis, exercise, continuing bingo size as well Tai Chi for arthritis and an afternoon class and free tax prep for seniors on Friday, February 18th and Friday, March 18th by appointment only. We got a workshop on impostor scams coming up on January the 12th at 11am and that's it for Greene County.
e. Jones – no report
f. Lenoir – Walter LaRoque - Everything was running great until last week and Pink Hill got Covid, and we had to shut down that site down. Out in Kinston, everyone is supposed to be getting tested today and tomorrow at testing locations.
g. Onslow – Sandra Crane – On January 9th, Management approval was received from the county commissioners to enter a contract with an architect firm to design a new 14,000 square foot building. Strength of Aging Foundation will be hosting an annual lasagna dinner in March. All proceeds benefit the region seniors experiencing a crisis.
h. Pamlico – Ms. Prescott – no comments other than what has already been covered.
i. Wayne – no report


7. Additional Comments/Concerns

8. Meeting Calendar Dates:

a) April 11th, 2022
b) July 11th, 2022

9. Adjourn – Mr. LaRoque adjourned the meeting at 12:43pm.
Serving Carteret, Craven, Duplin, Greene, Jones, Lenoir, Onslow, Pamlico, and Wayne Counties
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